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Happy Summer! 

Summer is finally here with endless sunny days and all of the wonderful activities our beautiful Sunshine Coast has to 

offer. This time of year is typically quiet at CCRR but this year we are busy making plans. With a boost in our funding, 

we are in the process of hiring an additional Program and Outreach Support worker who will working with Lauri to visit 

drop-in programs and support child care centres. Starting in September we will also be offering enhanced office hours 

in Gibsons and Sechelt and have future plans to open 1 day a week in Madeira Park.  

CCRR will be partnering with Parent-Tot-Drop-In to offer a series of playgroups in the park in August. Please see 

inside the newsletter for details. We also have planned Circle of Security parenting classes for the fall and winter in 

Sechelt and Gibsons and will offer a Mother Goose Program in both Sechelt and Gibsons. Details will be announced 

in September.  

Once again, planning is underway for our annual óExploration and Discovery Conferenceô scheduled for Saturday, 

October 19th at Chatelech Secondary in Sechelt. This year we are pleased to offer free admission to all Sunshine 

Coast Early Childhood Education students. If you are attending any ECE registry approved program, please let us 

know when you register.  

If you missed the ECEBC conference, ñEarly Childhood Education: Looking Back, Moving Forward,ò last April, never 

fear; CCRR will be presenting a rebroadcast of their two keynote addresses: ñSpirit Bearôs Plan to Reconciliationò with 

Dr. Cindy Blackstock and ñLearning from Norwayò with Tove Mogstad Slinde. Join us for a light supper and good 

company on Thursday, June 27th at 6:00pm at Sechelt CCRR. Admission is free and participants will receive two 

professional development hours.  

Please note our offices will be closed for statutory holidays on Monday, July 1st and on Monday, August 5th. Have a 

wonderful summer!            
          Catherine, Tracy & Lauri 

Another Successful Felting Workshop! 
 

Thanks to all who came out for our latest felting workshop at the 

Gibsons CCRR office.  Pictured here is Christie  from the Gibsons 

YMCA Child Care. 

CONGRATULATIONS to the winners of our 2019 Client Satisfaction 
Survey:  Lisa Grisewood of Butterfly Valley Child Care and community 
member Shelley Harrison Rae. 

Thanks to all who took the time to complete the survey.  We are 
tallying the results and will take this information into account for future 
programming.   

We at the CCRR are expanding our hours on Fridays. 

Effective June 21, we will be open  on Fridays  
from 9:00 am to 5:00 pm 



The Land of Make Believe: How and Why to Encourage Pretend Play 
By Lauren Lowry Hanen  
Certified SLP and Clinical Staff Writer  

 
The word ñimaginationò conjures up images of children pretending with dolls, pushing dump trucks, or dressing up 

as princesses or pirates. While young children do spend much of their time in the land of make believe, the 

imagination is not just reserved for childrenôs play. It is because of the development of the imagination during 

childhood that adults are able to do many of the tasks that daily life demands. Adults constantly use their 

imagination to help them invent new things, visualize, solve problems, enjoy a book or movie, understand othersô 

perspectives, make plans, come up with ideas, and think creatively. No wonder Albert Einstein felt that ñimagination 

is more important than knowledgeò! 

Therefore, using oneôs imagination is a critical cognitive skill that is used throughout life, and it is important to 

encourage the imagination in childhood. But why would speech language pathologists be concerned with childrenôs 

imaginary play? What is the connection between pretend play and language? 

The Connection Between Pretend Play and Language 

Pretend play is also known as ñsymbolic playò because it involves the use of symbols. When we use symbols, we 

use something to stand for something else. In the case of pretend play, children may use one object to stand for 

another, such as pretending a spoon is a hairbrush, or a tablecloth is a cape. This type of symbolic thought is also 

needed for language, as our words are symbols. Our words stand for our thoughts and ideas. Therefore, pretend 

play and language both involve the same underlying ability to represent things symbolically (Weitzman and 

Greenberg, 2002). Itôs no wonder children start to engage in pretend play around the same time their first words 

emerge (between 12 to 18 months). Furthermore, children who have language difficulties sometimes also struggle 

with pretend play. 

Why Encourage Pretend Play? 

There are many reasons why parents and caregivers should consider encouraging their childôs pretend play skills: 

¶ Your child will gain practice with using symbols. This strengthens the foundation for your childôs pretend skills 

and language skills. 

¶ Pretend play is an excellent way to expose your child to new vocabulary that he may not be exposed to in 

everyday life, such as ñpirateò, ñswordò, ñrescueò, ñcastleò, or ñfairyò. 

¶ When you pretend with your child, you will help him learn to play with others. Eventually, your child will start to 

pretend with other children, where he will learn to take turns and collaborate. 

¶ When children take on a pretend role, they imagine what it is like to be another person. This helps develop their 

ability to take othersô perspectives and develop empathy. 

¶ Pretend play is fun! When you play like a child and let your imagination lead, you and your child will never run 

out of things to play with or talk about! 

How Pretend Play Develops 

(adapted from Learning Language and Loving It, Weitzman and Greenberg, 2002) 

In typical development, pretend play progresses through predictable stages. Children with developmental delays 

may progress through these stages at a slower rate. 
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Self-pretend (12-18 months) During this stage, children perform one pretend action at a time on themselves, such 

as pretending to eat, drink, or sleep. Children tend to use toys that look quite realistic (e.g. a plastic toy spoon) or 

real-life objects (e.g. a real spoon). 

Simple pretend (18-24 months) Children at this stage perform simple pretend actions on toys or people. Children 

continue to use realistic-looking toys at this stage. Examples of simple pretend play include feeding a doll with a 

toy fork or making a toy airplane ñflyò. Children also imitate familiar adult actions at this stage, such as pretending 

to talk on a toy telephone. 

Series of familiar actions (24-30 months) Just as children this age are learning to combine words together to 

make little sentences, they are also learning to combine pretend actions together. At this stage, children can act 

out a series of pretend actions related to a familiar routine, such as the steps involved in eating or going to bed. 

For example, the child may get out a toy bowl and spoon, pretend to pour cereal into the bowl, add some milk, and 

serve it to a doll. Children can use less realistic objects at this stage, as long as they are similar in shape to the 

real object. For example, a toy ball could be used as an apple to feed a doll. 

Series of less familiar actions  (30-36 months) Less familiar themes enter childrenôs play at this stage. They may 

pretend about going to the doctor or being a waiter at a restaurant. Children can pretend without an object (they 

can pretend their hand is a cup and drink out of it). Children can also substitute objects that do not resemble the 

ñreal thingò. For example, a child can pretend a block is a garbage truck on its way to the dump. 

Role play with other children (3-5 years) Children pretend about imaginary themes now (things which do not 

really exist or that the child hasnôt experienced yet in real life), such as pirates, castles, and superheroes. Children 

start to pretend with other children at this stage, each taking on different roles during the play. Realistic objects 

and toys are not needed as children can now pretend using gestures, mime, or unrealistic objects. Language often 

drives the play at this stage. Children explain their roles and use language to act out their role. For example, a 

child pretending to be a doctor might say to another child ñIôm the doctor, you be the patient, ok? Where does it 

hurt?ò 

Encourage Pretend Play ï The ñHanenò Way! 

Playing the ñHanenò way means getting down to your childôs level and playing like a child yourself. By following the 

simple tips below, you will be stimulating your childôs pretending skills and language, and the two of you are sure 

to have fun in the process! 

¶ Be face-to-face (on the floor, across from each other at a table, etc). In this way, your child will feel connected 

to you, and he will be able to see your face, gestures, and pretend actions. 

¶ Observe your childôs interests. After you have put out a few pretend toys, watch and see what catches his 

interest. If he picks up a toy phone, play with it. If he starts to push a truck, play trucks. Your child will be 

motivated to play with you if you follow his lead. 

¶ Donôt put out too many toys at once. This can be overwhelming to some children. Select a few key toys that 

you think your child may like. 

¶ If your child doesnôt know how to pretend yet - you might need to start off the play. Pick up a toy your child 

likes and do one simple action yourself to give your child the idea. For example, you could demonstrate some 

self-pretend (see above) by picking up a toy cup and pretend to drink, saying ñmmméyummy juiceò. Then put 

the cup in front of your child and wait to see if he imitates you. If he doesnôt, that toy may not interest your 

child. Try to observe your childôs interests to determine if something else might be more interesting to him. 

¶ Imitate your childôs pretend actions. Observe what your child does with his toys, and then imitate his actions. 

This will likely motivate your child to do more pretend actions! Eventually, you can try introducing a new but 

related action to the play. For example, if your child has been pushing a dump truck, you can try adding some 

blocks to the back of the dump truck and dumping them out. Do this once, then wait to see what your child 

does next. 

¶ Keep it simple. Thereôs no need to introduce too many new pretend ideas at once. Children love repetition and 
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learn from it, so they will likely enjoy practicing any new pretend actions over and over again. 

¶ Donôt just watch from the sidelines ï get ñintoò the play! It is easy to become a ñnarratorò when playing with your 

child, and provide a play-by-play from the sidelines about what your child is doing. A narrator says things like 

ñOh, you are feeding the baby. You are taking such good care of your babyò. If you have a toy in your hand and 

play yourself, it will ensure that you are ñinò the play and playing with your child, not on the outside providing 

narration. Being óinô the play gives your child more chances to learn because it allows for more interaction and 

conversation. 

¶ Take turns. When children arenôt pretending very much, itôs easy to take over the play in an attempt to show your 

child what to do. After you have done something with your toy, be sure to pause and wait so that your child can 

have a turn to do something. In this way, your play together will be a back-and-forth ñconversationò, in which 

each of you has a chance to say or do something. 

¶ Introduce new ideas. For children who can link some familiar pretend actions together, the goal is to encourage 

less familiar themes. For example, if a child enjoys pretending with vehicles, you could introduce a less familiar 

theme by having the cars break down and taking them to the mechanic. Or perhaps superheroes could drive the 

cars as they save the day! Or if a child enjoys doll play, you could introduce the idea of a fairy coming to visit the 

doll, or maybe the doll could visit a castle to see the princess. 

¶ Expose your child to new experiences. Every time you go somewhere new with your child, this becomes the raw 

material for pretend play. A trip to the zoo can spark a whole new play theme for your child. Books also allow 

you to introduce imaginary themes to your child which can be incorporated into pretend play. 

¶ Choose the right toys. For ideas about selecting toys that encourage pretend play, read our article ñToys that 

kickstart the imaginationò. 

By getting in touch with your own ñinner childò and using your imagination, you will discover a new way to connect 

with your child. When you follow your childôs lead, you will learn more about your child and his play interests. Your 

child will be very motivated to play with you in this way and feel very connected to you. And while it may look to 

others like you two are just messing around with trucks on the floor, you are really helping your child think 

symbolically and develop critical thinking skills that he will use throughout his life. 

 

References 

Weitzman, E. & Greenberg, J. 2002. Learning Language and Loving It: A guide to promoting childrenôs social, 

language, and literacy development in early childhood settings. Toronto: The Hanen Centre. 

É Hanen Early Language Program, 2019. This article from www.hanen.org has been printed with permission from 

The Hanen Centre, Toronto, Canada, May 2019. Further copying or distribution without permission from The Hanen 

Centre is prohibited. For more information on Hanen programs and resources, please visit www.hanen.org. 
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LETôS PLAY! ACTIVITIES FOR FAMILIES 
Letôs Play! Activities for Families is a new package of resources developed by the 

BC Ministry of Education for parents and caregivers who want to support their childôs 

early learning through play. Each booklet contains four play activities that include all 

the details needed to do each activity and an explanation of how the activity supports 

childrenôs development. The activities are connected to the BC Early Learning Frame-

work. 

Visit: https://www.decoda.ca/read-all-about-lit/lets-play-activities-for-families/ to 
download free copies of the booklets. 

Continued from page 3 

https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/education-training/early-learning/support/play
https://www.decoda.ca/read-all-about-lit/lets-play-activities-for-families/


New to the Lending Library 
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We have lovely new activity boxes featuring beautiful felt figures made here by Jenn Hoile  from 

Halfmoon Bay Child Care!   These are great! 

Roadway Carpet and cars Roadway signs and cars 

Congratulations Eve! 
 

Congratulations to Eve Corlett of Eveôs Family Daycare in Gibsons who was recently recognized with  a 

Community Achievement Award from the British Columbia Achievement Foundation.  

The foundation noted that Eve, ñhas cared for children on the Sunshine Coast for almost 40 years, provid-

ing around-the-clock child care services to families over multiple generations. As owner of a family-run 

daycare, Eve has significantly contributed to the óquality of lifeô for hundreds of people in the community, 

and created an extended family by bringing together people from diverse backgroundsò. 

Thank-you, Eve, for your many years of service to the Sunshine Coast! 

 

 

 

Photo reprinted courtesy of 
the BC Achievement  
Foundation http://
www.bcachievement.com/
home.php 

 

 

Gnomes and Fairies Activity Box Living in the Wilderness Activity Box 

http://www.bcachievement.com/home.php
http://www.bcachievement.com/home.php
http://www.bcachievement.com/home.php
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CCRR Dine and Learn 
 

ECEBC 2019 conference: Looking Back Moving Forward 

Thursday, June 27, 2019 6:00 ï 8:00pm 

CCRR Sechelt Office, 5520 Trail Ave 

Cost: Free! - Participants will receive a 2 hour pro. D. certificate. 
 

Join us for a light supper and rebroadcasting  of ECEBCôs 2019 conference keynote addresses 

¶ Dr. Cindy Blackstock—Spirit BearΩs Plan for Reconciliation  

¶ Tove Mogstad SlindeðLearning from Norway 

To register contact the CCRR at 604-885-5657 or email coastccrr@sccss.ca 

 
Save the Date!  EXPLORATION and DISCOVERY 2019 
The Sunshine Coastôs own Child Care and Early Learning Conference -   
October 19, 2019, Chatelech Secondary, Sechelt 
 

Early bird registration for the Sunshine Coastôs own Exploration and Discovery opens 

for local child care providers on August 6!  The CCRR will send out all the conference 

information and workshop descriptions on this day.  Register early to get the 

workshops you want.  Regular registration starts on August  20. 

 

 

OTHER UPCOMING TRAINING ON THE COAST 

 

Summer Child Care Programs 
 

The Open Door Group is now accepting applicants for our summer child care 

Program. This is a free 7 week program running from June 17th to August 1st 

where participants will get an introduction to the field of Childcare work 

including certifications, workshops, guest speakers and training. We will offer 

lunch throughout the program and gas supports for those driving to our 

Sechelt workshops. The certifications we will be offering are: The 

Responsible Adult Program, First Aid, Food Safe and WHMIS as well as 

other seminars and training.  

 

This program is aimed at those wishing to work in the field of child care, an in-demand sector here on the 

Sunshine Coast. Our workshops will include guest speakers, field trips and job development.  If you are 

interested in working with kids and would like to apply, please contact us through  www.jobsindemand.ca  

We look forward to hearing from you.  

(insert Jobs in Demand logo here) 

 

There are a few additional spaces available for those who wish to take only the óResponsible Adult in Child 

Care Settingsô portion. The cost is $100.00 to attend. Classes are held Mondays and Thursdays, 9:30 ï 

12:30. To help reduce barriers, fees will be refunded for anyone who opens a Licensed Family Child Care or 

Registered-License-Not-Required child care by March 31, 2020.  

For more information or to register contact the CCRR at 604-885-5657 or email coastccrr@sccss.ca. 

This is a non-credit course (cannot be applied towards the completion of a degree). 

Upcoming CCRR Workshops and Training  
Opportunities 

The World Health Organization releases new early years guideline   
The WHO recently released guidelines on physical activity, sedentary behavior and sleep for children 
under 5 years of age.  See the full report here: https://bit.ly/2GzpXC1 

http://www.jobsindemand.ca
https://bit.ly/2GzpXC1


Child Care Administration Corner 
Childcare BC Maintenance Fund: Maintain, Repair or 
Relocate Your Facility 

The Childcare BC Maintenance Fund helps licensed child care facilities address maintenance 

issues that may impact childrenôs health, safety, or well-being, or cause a facility to close. The fund 

also assists with relocation costs, if the relocation is required for the provider to remain in 

compliance with requirements under the Community Care and Assisted Living Act.  Child care 

providers can apply at any time, subject to funding availability. 

 

If you applied for the Maintenance Fund before April 1, 2019, and did not receive funding due to 

the programôs closure, you will need to reapply with a new application for 2019/20 as program 

guidelines and forms have changed.   If you are a Universal Prototype Site, please contact the 

program area at 1-888-338-6622 (option 5). 

 

The Ministry strongly encourages applicants to review the funding guidelines before submitting an 

application in 2019/20. Eligibility requirements, as well as items that can be funded, have changed. 

Key changes include: 

¶ A revised list of eligible expenses that are directly related to health and safety, as well as costs 

outside of routine operating expenses. 

¶ To be eligible for funding, applicants must be in receipt of Child Care Operating Funding 

(CCOF) and are required to opt in and be approved for the Child Care Fee Reduction Initiative 

(CCFRI) at the time of financial reconciliation. 

¶ The definition of "personal residence care providers" has been updated to include Family Child 

Care or In-Home Multi-Age Child Care, and any provider licensed under the Act as a Group 

Child Care, Multi-Age Child Care, or Preschool under the Act who operates their child care 

program from a property that is used as a home or dwelling.  

 

For more information visit: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/family-social-

supports/caring-for-young-children/running-daycare-preschool/childcare-bc-

maintenance-fund 

Gibsons Library Summer Programs 
 

Gibsons Library has lots of activities going on this summer  for young children! 

July 11 & 12: Teddy Bear Sleepover & Book Making (Session 1), 10:30 - 12 

pm (ages 4-8) Note: Teddy Bears to be dropped off at the library for their 

sleepover on Wed. July 10 b/w 4 ï 5:30 pm 

July 13, July 27, &/or Aug. 10: Lego Builders Club, 10:30 ï 11:15 pm (ages 2ï7 with adult) 

July 13, July 27, &/or Aug. 10 Family Storytimes, 2:30 ï 3:15 pm (ages 4ï9)  

July 18, July 25, Aug. 8, &/or 15: Toddler Time, 10:30 ï 11:30 am (ages 1.5 - 4 with caregiver) 

Aug. 1 & 2: Teddy Bear Sleepover & Book Making (Session 2), 10:30 - 12 pm (ages 4-8) Note: Teddy Bears to 

be dropped off at the library for their sleepover on Wed. July 31 b/w 4 ï 5:30 pm. 

More information on all summer programming HERE. 
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https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/family-social-supports/caring-for-young-children/running-daycare-preschool/childcare-bc-maintenance-fund
https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/family-social-supports/caring-for-young-children/running-daycare-preschool/childcare-bc-maintenance-fund
https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/family-social-supports/caring-for-young-children/running-daycare-preschool/childcare-bc-maintenance-fund
https://gibsons.bc.libraries.coop/for-you/kids/programs/summer-reading-club/


Shadow Play! 
By Lauri Paul 
 

Thanks to Jolene and mem7iman Child 
Development Centre for sharing their shadow 
project. The children took initiative with light and 
various materials to have creative play, 
conversation, and story-telling. Thoughtfully 
presented materials invited curiosity in both 
children and adults. The documentation captured 
their voices and inspired us all to listen for their 
stories.  

Have some fun this summer exploring the 

shadows created from the sun. Maybe try a 

human sundial by tracing the body every 

hour from the same spot on the ground. 

Exploring shadows, movement, length, shape 

and more through collaboration and 

exploration. 

Coloured transparencies were hung on the fence. 

ñRainbows make me happyò 

Using an overhead projectorééButterflys, wolves, 

bears and birds.  
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 Parent-Tot  

Play in the Park 

For more information, please email 

sfrench@sccss.ca 

Play in the Park!  

For families and caregivers with children ages 0 - 6. 

Join us for a fun morning filled with activities and snacks! 

Takes place from 9:30 ï 11:30 at the following locations: 

¶ ¢ƘǳǊǎŘŀȅΣ !ǳƎǳǎǘ мрτaƛǎǎƛƻƴ tƻƛƴǘ tŀǊƪΣ 5ŀǾƛǎ .ŀȅ 
 

¶ ¢ƘǳǊǎŘŀȅΣ !ǳƎǳǎǘ ннτCǊƛŜƴŘǎƘƛǇ tŀǊƪΣ {ŜŎƘŜƭǘ 
 

¶ ¢ƘǳǊǎŘŀȅΣ !ǳƎǳǎǘ нфτ{ƘƛǊƭŜȅ aŀŎŜȅ tŀǊƪΣ Dƛōǎƻƴǎ 
 

¶ ¢ƘǳǊǎŘŀȅΣ {ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ рτ[ƻŎŀǝƻƴ ¢.! 
 

Presented by Parent-Tot-Drop-In and Child Care Resource  

and Referral in partnership. 




